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Thank you, members of the NMSSAR, for your 
support and confidence in electing me for a second 
tern as your president.  While we accomplished many 
of our goals last year, work is still needed.  As in 
most organizations, communications can be a 
problem.   Current information is posted on our web 
site.  I ask that all members check the web site 
regularly. 
 
One of my goals for this year is to increase our 
membership and the number of our chapters.  I ask 
each of you to encourage your friends and relatives, 
if they are eligible, to join our society.  
 
Captain Walter Baker, Gene Tomlinson and I 
attended the Spring Leadership Conference in 
Louisville, KY in March.  At that meeting the 
Trustee’s approved spending $2.2 Million to 
complete the build out of the reference library, about 
1/3 of the newly planned building.   I was appointed 
to serve on a subcommittee to review the 
documentation needed for Spanish citizens, who were 
not soldiers in the Presidios (who are already 
eligible), to show that their ancestors supported the 
American Revolution.   
 
Work is continuing on the plans for the 2012 
Congress in Phoenix, the first week in July 2012.  
The major activity for NM members will be serving 
on the Registration Committee.  I ask each of you to 
strongly consider attending this congress.  

**************************** 
DAR and SAR to dispense ice cream at History 
Museum addition opening 
 
We need our compatriots to help us open the New 
Mexico History Museum addition on Memorial Day, 
Monday, May 25 in downtown Santa Fe.  The DAR 
and SAR will dispense ice cream from 2:45PM to 
4:00PM.  Call Jim Thornton if you can support this 
effort: 505-466-7146 
 
 
 

First and foremost in the last Newsletter I reported 
that we had lost Col. Russell Bessom.  In talking to 
his daughter, I find my information was in error and 
that Col. Bessom is still with us although he is now 
bedridden and suffering from Alzheimer. My sincere 
apologies go to Col. Bessom and his family. Know 
that our thoughts and prayers are with you.  
 
We continue to add new members to the society and 
we would like to welcome new Albuquerque 
members Jake Jacobs, William Thornhill, David 
Harris and Bart Bowman; Las Cruces member Zach 
Libbin, Statewide members Ira Thornhill and Del 
Thornhill. We have six applications in and being 
processed at National. We are currently carrying 97 
members in the State Society.   
 
On March 21 we had a very successful annual state 
meeting where we installed the new officers and 
heard a tremendous speech by Kirk Ellis author/co-
producer of the HBO miniseries “John Adams”. You 
can find a list of our 2009 state and chapter officers 
on our website.   
 
I would encourage any members who didn’t pay their 
2009 dues to send your dues to John Farris or myself 
and be fully reinstated. 
. 

********************** 
Flag Day, June 14th, Massing the Colors at the  
Pecos National Historical Park 
 
The 14th Annual Military Order of the World Wars 
Flag Day Massing of Colors will begin at 10:00AM 
until noon.  SAR is requested to present Colors with 
other military and re-in-actor units.  DAR will 
demonstrate flag retirement.  Glorieta Pass Civil War 
Battlefield Trail Dedication, other activities and 
music presentations on the program . 
We need SAR Compatriots to participate.  Call Jim 
Thornton at 505-466-7146 for information and 
directions.  
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Treasurer’s Report 
John Farris 

Our bank balance as of  13 March 2009 is 
$ 8,220.24.   This increase from my last report is 
because of member dues being paid. As Ray 
Alexander closes out the roster, I will then issue a 
check to each chapter for $10 a member of record.   

In November of 2008 we submitted a check for 
$1,000 to the NSSAR as part of NMSSAR pledge for 
the Center for Advancing America's Heritage 
(CAAH).  This will be our fourth contribution and 
represents contributions paid by members as part of 
their 2009 dues. 

There are no unpaid bills that have been submitted to 
your treasurer.  There are also no funds, other than 
dues, due to NMSSAR that are outstanding.  Our 
account reconciles at the end of each month with our 
bank statement from Bank of the West. 

After this statement we made a payment of $485 to 
the AZSSAR 2012 Congress Planning Committee as 
part of our support as co-sponsoring Societies.  

 The BOM meeting on March 21 cost the NMSSAR 
an extra $150 because the drinks were not included in 
the meal price, but showed up on our bill -- according 
to Ray Alexander.  The affair cost NMSSAR 
$1,003.28 versus our income at $25 per 34 attendees 
of a total of $850.  With 20/20 hindsight, we should 
have charged $30 a person.  These charges will be 
reflected in next month’s financial report. 

The dues for 2009 and due for all of our members 
and were increased by $5 to build a fund to help 
cover the expenses of our National Congress in 2012 
in Phoenix. 

 To save expenses and time we have dispensed with 
issuing annual membership cards unless they are 
specifically requested.  We will look into a more 
expeditious method of producing the cards if there is 
a requirement for them. 

NSSAR Leadership/Trustees Conference 
Gene Tomlinson, Editor 
 
This meeting took place in Louisville, KY on March 
6th and 7th.  On March 6th all 70 Committees and Task 
Forces met in meetings beginning at 8:30AM and 
finishing at  5:30PM.  Executive committee meetings 
were held in the afternoon on March 5th and on the 
mornings of March 7th and 8th. NSSAR conducts a lot 
of business regarding the operation and outreach of 
the Society.   Banquets are quite formal, black tie or 
uniform on Saturday night, with Color Guards 
presenting the Colors and invited speakers providing 
very timely subjects. 
 
New Mexico Society was particularly interested in 
the actions of the Newsletter, Color Guard, and 
Genealogy Committees.  Our newsletters were 
reviewed with others and comments to your editor 
are being prepared so that we can improve our 
communication to you.  Our request to represent the 
State of New Mexico with a 1780 Spanish Presidio 
Soldier uniform was overwhelming approved by the 
Color Guard Committee.  The Genealogy Committee, 
as a result of our request, has setup a special sub-
committee to define the requirements for membership 
in the SAR for descendants of Spanish settlers, 
others, as well as, the Presidio Soldier who supported 
our Revolution either with the two peso donation or 
other verifiable service/support.  Jim Thornton and 
Charles Martinez are on this subcommittee. 
 
 The New Mexico Society is represented by several 
of our members on various committees:  Perkins 
Patton serves on the Eagle Scout, History and 
Chaplin’s Committees; Jim Thornton is on the DAR 
Liaison Committee and Capt. (ret) Water Fay Baker 
serves on the Americanism, Patriotic Education, 
Eagle Scout, ROTC, History, Membership, Military 
Order of the World Wars Liaison, and Veteran’s 
Committees.  
 
.  Check out the NMSSAR website for information 
on the requests made to the NSSAR committees 
referred to above. 
*************************************** 

Spanish descendents of Presidio Soldiers can be 
SAR Members 
  
NMSSAR can invite Spanish descendents of Presidio 
Soldiers and other early settlers of New Spain to join 
the SAR.  Our efforts at Louisville highlighted the 
need for the SAR to better define the involvement of 
the ancestors of these potential members and support 
them in their application preparation for membership. 
 
 

Call to Compatriots to form Color Guard(s) 
 
With the approval of the 1780 Presidio Soldier’s 
uniform for a NMSSAR Color Guard we are now 
asking for interested Compatriots to join a Color 
Guard committee to develop one or more Color 
Guard units.  A unit will be a minimum of four and a 
maximum of seven uniformed Compatriots. 
Call George Biles, Teddy Adams or Gene Tomlinson 
if you are interested. 
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 NMSSAR conducts Annual Meeting, Installs 
State Officers 
 
On March 21 the NMSSAR held its Annual Meeting 
at the Isleta Resort south of Albuquerque.  34 
members and wives  
received an outstanding presentation from Kirk Ellis, 
screenwriter and co-executive producer for the HBO 
miniseries, "John Adams".  Kirk discussed his 5 years 
of research and preparation that resulted in the John 
Adams seven part miniseries.  His reading of the total 
micro-film file (over five miles in length) containing 
all the letters between John and Abigail Adams and 
of 
 
John's correspondence with Thomas Jefferson, his 
sons and others resulted in the verbiage used by the 
actors as they portrayed their characters.  Kirk's 
understanding of history and how it is really in the 
present time at the time it occurred makes his work 
exceptional.  Based on the David McCullough's 
Pulitzer Prize Winning book, John Adams, a Tom 
Hanks Playtone Co. production, was nominated for a 
record 23 Emmys and received a record breaking 
nine.  Two Emmys, A Golden Globe, and a Writers 
Guild of American Award were presented to Kirk 
Ellis for his outstanding work.  

 
 
Kirk Ellis, Gene Tomlinson & Jim Thornton 
 
 He is presently at work on the HBO series "1776" 
based on the David McCullough book "1776" and on 
a full length movie concerning the life of Kit Carson, 
"Blood and Thunder" based on James Ellroy's novel 
of the same name.  Kirk Ellis received a standing 
ovation for his outstanding presentation. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
Capt. (ret) Walter F. Baker installs our new  
officers for 2009 who are (left to right):  
 

 

Jim P. Thornton, President 
(505)466-7146 jthornton12@comcast.net 
 
Eugene M. Tomlinson, First Vice President    
(505)438-7300 SARGMT@aol.com 
 
Teddy A. Adams, Second Vice President   
(505)275-3112 teddya1@comcast.net 
 
George E. Biles, Third Vice President   
(575)521-3143 Biles@1956.usna.com  
 
Raymond L. Alexander, Secretary    
(505)296-0446 anniealex@earthlink.net  
 
John A. Farris, Treasurer (not shown)   
(505)797-2279 JohnAFarris@comcast.net 
 
George E. Biles, Registrar/Genealogist 
(575)521-3143 Biles@1956.usna.com 
 
Teddy A Adams, Historian (behind Capt. Baker) 
(505)275-3112 teddya1@comcast.net 
 
Jackie L. Fortner, Chancellor (not shown) 
(505) 327-4255 
Perkins L. Patton, Chaplain 
(575)373-1963 perkinspatton@ziannet.com 

All Chapters have now installed their officers . 
They are listed on our website. 
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The Albuquerque Chapter met on February 28th 
to discuss several issues and committee reports. 
 
Ray Alexander will work with John Farris to solicit 
members of the Society of Cincinnati to join 
NMSSAR.  NMSSAR Brochures with the name of 
the local contact will be placed in the Special 
Collections Library.  Compatriot Alexander is 
digitizing volumes of History that were discovered in 
storage. These digitized volumes will be turned over 
to the State Historian, Teddy Adams.  Past president, 
Jim Hesse, reported that he had been contacted by 5 
ROTC organizations requesting awards to 
outstanding members. Past President Hesse asked for 
volunteers from the Chapter to assist in presenting 
the SAR award.   
 
Chapter Coordinator of the Veterans Assistance 
Service: Compatriot Adams moved and Compatriot 
Farris seconded a motion that received unanimous 
approval that the Secretary submit a letter to the 
membership containing the following components:  
Request that each Veteran Member of the ABQ 
Chapter NMSSAR complete and return the enclosed 
“Compatriots Military Service Record” form and 
return it in the self addressed envelope, which is also 
enclosed. 
 
The March meeting will be the NMSSAR Annual 
Meeting. 

 
The April meeting and future meetings of the Chapter 
are scheduled for the Fourth Saturday of each month 
@ the Le Peep Restaurant. There will be no meetings 
during the summer months of June, July and August. 
 
Las Cruces Chapter Meeting 
 
At the November 15th meeting of the Las Cruces 
Chapter celebrated and remembered Veterans Day, 
Compatriot Jim Libbin was awarded the Robert E. 
Burt NSSAR Boy Scout Volunteer Award. Jim has 
been active in scouting for a number of years. 
Jim’s scouting affiliations have included: Tiger Den 
Leader, Pack 5; Cub Den Leader, Pack 5; Webelos 
Den Leader, Pack 5; Scoutmaster, Troop 66; Troop 
Committee Chair, Troop 66 all of Mesilla Park, NM; 
District Commissioner, Sunshine District; Unit 
Commissioner, Sunshine District; Council 
Commissioner, Yucca Council; Junior Leader 
Training, Yucca Council; and Wood Badge Staff. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
Compatriot Captain (USN-Retired) Walter Fay 
Baker, himself a holder of the Robert E. Burt NSSAR 
Boy Scout Volunteer Award Medal, as well as SAR’s 
highest award – the Minuteman Medal – made the 
presentation to Jim. 
 
At the February 28 meeting our speaker Compatriot 
Jim Proctor presented his idea for a historic 
preservation and renovation project at Fort Bayard, 
Silver City, NM. Jim Proctor provided information 
on the history of Fort Bayard, and spoke on what 
challenges the preservation and renovation are facing, 
and how NMSSAR can help. George Biles charged 
Jim Proctor with leading a committee to pursue this 
project. 
 
Chapter Law Enforcement Day meeting Saturday, 
noon, May 9, 2009 in Las Cruces. 
 
Let’s Save Money and Communicate  
 
There are 134 compatriots in the New Mexico 
Society.  We are mailing out 60 copies of our 
newsletter.  If you have an email and receive a snail 
mail copy, please let Ray Alexander know your e-
mail.  Our newsletters are on the website which is a 
much more economical method of communicating 
with the membership and the photographs are in 
color.   Mailing sixty copies costs over $55.00 each 
quarter.
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Santa Fe Chapter Meetings 

On February 11th the Santa Fe Chapter installed 
its 2009 officers.  The installation was conducted 
by VP Gen. Norm Kronvall who after the 
installation discussed the new NSSAR 
headquarters building in Louisville, KY.    

 
Pictured from left to right is Steve Watkins, 
Chaplin, Jim Thornton, Genealogist, VP Gen 
Norm Kronvall, Jimmie Fennell, President, and 
Gene Tomlinson, Past President.  Not present 
were Charles Martinez Vice President and Alan 
Bradford, Secretary/Treasurer. 
 
On March 11th the speaker was Compatriot, Bill 
Heckel who discussed the financial situation and 
how we got into this mess and how long it might 
last. 
 
We will have luncheon meetings on April 8th and 
May 13th at the Osterria Restaurant on Federal in 
Santa Fe. 
 
 
Eagle Scouts Awards presented  in Santa Fe 
on February 24th  
 
Jim Thornton and Ken Scoggins presented SAR 
Eagle Scouts Awards to five Santa Fe area 
Scouts at their banquet at the Elks Club in Santa 
Fe. 
 
Pictured top down is Kenneth Kinderwater, 
Justin Lujan, Eric Myers, Mrs. Carlson 
accepting for  Joseph Carlson and                                                                                                        
Mr. Gallegos accepting for Stephen 
Gallegos  
. 
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